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November 17, 2010 
 
The Honorable Daniel K. Inouye   The Honorable Thad Cochran 
Chairman      Ranking Member 
U.S. Senate Committee on Appropriations  U.S. Senate Committee on Appropriations 
S 128, U.S. Capitol     S 128, U.S. Capitol 
Washington, DC  20510     Washington, DC  20510 
 
 
Re: Funding Request for NOAA’s Coastal Habitat Restoration Programs 
 
Dear Chairman Inouye and Ranking Member Cochran: 
 
Thank you for your past support for the National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration’s (NOAA’s) coastal 
restoration efforts.  As organizations with a history of protecting and restoring coastal habitat around the nation, 
we write in support of the President’s requested funding level of $32.192 million for NOAA Fisheries Habitat 
Restoration (Open Rivers & CRP), which includes $23.8 million for CRP and $6.0 million for ORI, in the final 
Commerce, Justice and Science Appropriations bill for Fiscal Year 2011.  We believe this level of funding will 
begin to address the growing backlog of habitat restoration needs along the nation’s coastal areas, while meeting 
numerous national priorities, such as protecting and restoring threatened and endangered species, improving water 
quality and public safety, and creating jobs. 
 
Community-based Restoration Program (CRP) 
NOAA’s Community-based Restoration Program invests funding and technical expertise in high-priority, 
competitively-awarded projects that help local communities conduct meaningful habitat restoration, engage 
volunteers, and build partnerships to protect and conserve our Nation’s coastal and marine resources. Technical 
expertise – including engineering, construction and monitoring – as well as funding is provided to regional and 
national partners, and directly to local communities to carry out projects such as small dam removals, hydrologic 
re-connections of tidal systems, and marsh or wetlands restoration.  The CRP has a proven history of establishing 
effective partnerships with national and regional groups as well as local grass roots organizations to restore the 
diverse coastal, marine, and migratory fish habitats crucial to protecting a variety of threatened and/or endangered 
species, providing healthy outdoor recreational opportunities, and helping buffer coastal communities from the 
threats of erosion and storm damage.  By working collaboratively with more than 1,500 industry, nonprofit 
organizations, and state and local governments, CRP has funded more than 1,800 projects - restoring over 60,000 
acres of habitat and generating three to four times the federal investment in cash and in-kind contributions. 
 
Open Rivers Initiative (ORI) 
NOAA’s Open Rivers Initiative provides critical technical expertise and financial assistance to remove dams and 
fish passage barriers in coastal watersheds and restore naturally functioning river ecosystems as well as revitalize 
communities, provide new recreational opportunities, improve populations of commercially and recreationally 
important fish and reduce the risk of floods.  NOAA’s strong hands-on expertise in engineering and design, 
environmental compliance, and scientific monitoring drives this high value restoration effort.  Since its launch in 
2006, ORI has opened 2,630 stream miles for fish passage, and has received 200 requests from communities 
across the country to support the removal of small, obsolete dams and fish passage barriers. 
 
Growing Backlog of Restoration Needs 
Support for habitat restoration as a local economic engine and jobs provider has never been greater.  This became 
very apparent through NOAA’s competitive process to provide stimulus funding to habitat restoration projects.  
Under the American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009, Congress provided approximately $167 million to 
NOAA for coastal habitat restoration projects, resulting in 814 project submissions totaling more than $3 billion 
from 34 states, the District of Columbia, and five U.S. territories.  Unfortunately, NOAA was forced to turn away 
the vast majority of these ecologically and economically significant habitat restoration projects that would benefit 
the nation in countless ways. 
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Further, CRP alone annually receives approximately $60 million in requests from communities nationwide, nearly 
5-6 times what is available.  Similarly, ORI annually receives approximately $25 million in requests, roughly 4 
times what is available. 
 
As our nation’s coastal and estuarine habitats continue to decline – approaching 80 to 95 percent loss in some 
areas – and tens of thousands of large dams continue to block migratory fish access to 600,000 miles of U.S. 
rivers and streams, this backlog of work and widening gap in available funds vs. requested funds is not surprising. 
 
National Significance 
Habitat degradation is evident in every region, state, and territory of our nation’s coastline, where more than 55 
million acres of estuary habitat have been destroyed over the past 100 years.  Through efforts that cost-effectively 
restore damaged coasts and estuaries, we can meet numerous national goals.  Habitat restoration greatly improves 
the ecological services of coasts and estuaries, such as providing vital habitat for fish and wildlife, filtering 
sediment and polluted runoff from watersheds, controlling floods, and stabilizing shorelines that buffer against 
erosion and protect coastal communities during extreme weather events.  In addition, restoring coasts and 
estuaries provides new opportunities for people to recreate and to appreciate and learn about the natural 
environment, while boosting public safety.  Further, habitat restoration projects have a solid track record of 
creating jobs and improving local economies, while doing so in a cost-effective manner by leveraging federal 
dollars with more than double the private dollars. 
 
Next Steps 
We strongly believe that additional funding is needed for CRP and ORI to meet numerous national priorities and 
the growing backlog of habitat restoration projects.  We, therefore, respectfully request your support for the 
President’s requested funding level of $32.192 million to ensure that NOAA continues to make a significant and 
meaningful impact on the nation.  Thank you for your consideration of this request. 
 
Sincerely, 
 
Nancy Colleton       Dave Sanford 
Executive Director and Co-Founder    Director of Navigation Policy & Legislation 
Alliance for Earth Observations    American Association of Port Authorities 
 
Gus Rassam, PhD      Tim Dillingham 
Executive Director      Executive Director 
American Fisheries Society (AFS)    American Littoral Society 
 
Jim Bradley       Gordon Robertson 
Senior Director of Government Relations   Vice President 
American Rivers      American Sportfishing Association 
 
Cherie Northon, Ph.D.      Nancy Rosa 
Executive Director      Executive Director 
Anchorage Waterways Council    Arntz Family Foundation 
 
Dr. Kaitlin Truong      Matt Menashes 
Chair        Director of Operations 
Asian Americans for Change     Association of Fish and Wildlife Agencies 
 
Richard Innes       Cynthia Krum 
Executive Director      Executive Director 
Association of National Estuary Programs Association of U.S. Delegates to the Gulf of 

Maine Council on the Marine Environment 
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Maggie Geist       Andrew Goode 
Executive Director      Vice President US Operations 
Association to Preserve Cape Cod    Atlantic Salmon Federation 
 
Lawrence J. F. Taft      Anne T. Roberts-Pierson 
Executive Director      President  
Audubon Society of Rhode Island    Avalonia Land Conservancy, Inc. 
 
Michele Wheeler      Jeff Turner 
Executive Director      Riverkeeper 
Bad River Watershed Association    Blackwater Nottoway Riverkeeper Program 
 
Steven Lutz       Matthew B. Connolly 
Executive Director      President 
Blue Climate Solutions      Bonefish & Tarpon Trust 
 
Melissa Wittwer      Roy Hoagland 
Sales Manager       VP of Environ. Protection and Restoration 
Changing Seas       Chesapeake Bay Foundation 
 
Allen Hance       Steven Peyronnin 
Executive Director      Executive Director 
Chesapeake Bay Trust      Coalition to Restore Coastal Louisiana 
 
Patrick Murray       Dana Beach 
President       Executive Director 
Coastal Conservation Association    Coastal Conservation League 
 
Brett VandenHeuvel      Peter Shelley 
Executive Director      Vice President 
Columbia Riverkeeper      Conservation Law Foundation 
 
Margaret O'Gorman      Patrick J. Hester 
Executive Director      Chair, National Management Committee 
Conserve Wildlife Foundation of New Jersey   Corporate Wetlands Restoration Partnership 
 
Barry Holliday       Scott A. Sutherland 
Executive Director      Director of the Governmental Affairs Office 
Dredging Contractors of America    Ducks Unlimited 
 
Steve Dubiel       Lisa Bardwell 
Executive Director      President/CEO 
EarthCorps       Earth Force, Inc. 
 
Thomas F. Ries       Spencer B. Beebe 
President        President 
Ecosphere Restoration Institute    Ecotrust 
 
David Donnenfield      Ed Friedman 
FC representative      Chair 
Filmmakers Collaborative     Friends of Merrymeeting Bay 
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Charlotte Wells       Robert Stokes 
Executive Director      President 
Galveston BAYKEEPER®     Galveston Bay Foundation 
 
Nancy Caruso       John Hocevar 
Marine Biologist/Founder     Oceans Campaign Director 
Get Inspired! Inc.      Greenpeace USA 
 
Cecilia M. Riley      Josh Stanbro 
Executive Director      Director, Environ. & Sustainability Program 
Gulf Coast Bird Observatory     Hawaii Community Foundation 
 
William P. Waiters      Thomas M. Kelly 
President       Executive Director 
Holy Cross Neighborhood Association    Inland Seas Education Association 
 
Jason Schratwieser      Debrah Marriott 
Conservation Director      Executive Director 
International Game Fish Association    Lower Columbia River Estuary Partnership 
 
Terry O'Halloran      Jim Egan 
Executive Director      Executive Director 
Malama Kai Foundation     Marine Resources Council 
 
Peter Phippen       F. Jeremy Wheeler 
Coastal Coordinator      Executive Director 
Eight Towns and the Bay Committee    Mattole Restoration Council 
Massachusetts Bay Estuary Program 
 
James L. Cummins      Beth Styler Barry 
Executive Director      Executive Director 
Mississippi Fish and Wildlife Foundation   Musconetcong Watershed Association 
 
Larry E. Naake       Mike Daulton 
Executive Director      Senior Director of Government Relations 
National Association of Counties    National Audubon Society 
 
Rebecca Ellin       Jason Patlis 
President       President & CEO 
National Estuarine Research Reserve Association  National Marine Sanctuary Foundation 
 
Jim Lyon       Todd Miller 
VP of Conservation Policy     Executive Director 
National Wildlife Federation     North Carolina Coastal Federation 
 
Liz Hamilton       Peter Bahls 
Executive Director      Director 
Northwest Sportfishing Industry Association   Northwest Watershed Institute 
 
Laura Rose Day       Kathy Fletcher 
Executive Director      Executive Director 
Penobscot River Restoration Trust    People For Puget Sound 
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Steven D. Koenig      Betsy Peabody 
Executive Director      Executive Director 
Project SHARE      Puget Sound Restoration Fund 
 
Frank Nutter       Jeff Benoit 
President       President and CEO 
Reinsurance Association of America    Restore America’s Estuaries 
 
Storm Cunningham      Liz Crosson 
CEO         Executive Director/Baykeeper 
REVITALIZ, LLC      Santa Monica Baykeeper 
 
Diane Ross-Leech      Jonathan Stone 
Chair        Executive Director 
San Francisco Bay Joint Venture    Save The Bay – Narragansett Bay 
 
David Lewis       Donald Strait 
Executive Director      Executive Director 
Save The Bay – San Francisco     Save the Sound – CT Fund for the Env. 
 
Jeremy Linneman      Maureen S. Hoffman 
Special Projects Director     Executive Director 
SeaGrass Grow      Sheepscot Valley Conservation Association 
 
Carl Lindquist       Peter Clark 
Executive Director      President 
Superior Watershed Partnership and Land Trust  Tampa Bay Watch 
 
Christina Swanson, Ph.D.     Robert Bendick 
Executive Director and Chief Scientist    Director U.S. Government Relations 
The Bay Institute      The Nature Conservancy 
 
Mark J. Spalding      Jennifer McKay 
President       Policy Specialist 
The Ocean Foundation     Tip of the Mitt Watershed Council 
 
Steve Moyer       Karen von Huene 
VP of Conservation Programs     Executive Director 
Trout Unlimited      Wisconsin Lakes 
 
Doreen MacGillis      Randi Swisher 
Executive Director      President 
York Land Trust      American Fly Fishing Trade Association 
 
 
 
 
 
CC:  Chairman Mikulski 

Ranking Member Shelby 


